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1. EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
Council has been progressing the process to obtain resource consent from Waikato Regional 
Council (WRC) for the Ngaruawahia closed landfill (Te Mana o Te Rangi Reserve). This has been an 
ongoing process for many years. A revised consent application was submitted by Council in 
September 2015 and as part of this process, property owners adjacent to the landfill were notified. 
Through the consent process, a number of these property owners submitted on the consent and 
Council is currently in discussion with them. 
 
WRC and Council have now reached agreement on the technical matters on a landfill Aftercare 
Management Plan (AMP).  The AMP is a critical aspect of the consent submission and includes a 
summary of investigations to date, a risk assessment, monitoring and contingency measures and 
guidelines for future use of the site.  The AMP recommends that the site is used as a passive open 
space.   
 
In parallel with this process, Council has planted part of a line of Japanese Maples (Acer palmatum 
Bloodgood) in the road reserve along the boundary of the landfill (and further south) as part of general 
streetscape planting in an endeavour to increase amenity of the road corridor. Feedback to both 
Council and the Community Board has seen some negative responses from the community, 
questioning the intent and species selection. 
 
The planting has been been paused pending further discussion. For the best chance of survival any 
further planting needs to be completed before the end of September. If completing planting is 
supported, adjacent landowners will be notified via letterbox drop as per the current policy. 
Development of the wider reserve site will be discussed with the Community Board next year and 
will include wide consultation with the Ngaruawahia community and potentially be a placemaking 
project. 
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2. RECOMMENDATION 
 
THAT the report from the General Manager Service Delivery be received; 
 
AND THAT the Board supports the continued planting of Japanese Maples along the 
roadside edge of Te Mana o Te Rangi Reserve to the southern boundary following 
notification to adjacent landowners on Great South Road. 
 
3. BACKGROUND 
 
Landfill Rehabilitation 
To progress the Resource Consent application process for the Ngaruawahia Closed Landfill, WRC 
and Council agreed on a programme of investigations required. These investigations were carried out 
through 2014/15.  The investigations included a soil stratigraphy survey, soil gas vapour testing and 
atmospheric gas testing.  The Vent Stacks at the site were removed in late 2015 as they were no 
longer effective in venting any landfill gas. 

 
A revised consent application was submitted to WRC in September 2015. This was notified to 
adjacent property owners as part of the process.  As a result, six submissions opposing the consent 
were received and discussions with submitters commenced.  Turangawaewae Marae withdrew their 
opposition to the consent during this process and further consultation is underway.  The submitters 
are concerned with the notice that is required to be placed on their LIM regarding the potential 
presence of landfill gas in the soil below their properties.  This LIM notice was implemented by 
Council once this potential risk was identified and following legal advice. 

 
The AMP has been further developed by Council and WRC experts through this process and the 
technical requirements are now agreed to by both parties.  A key aspect of the AMP is related to 
planting on the landfill.  Planting should avoid significant disturbance of the cap and needs to be 
designed so the plants have a suitable nutrient source (there is very limited topsoil at the site) and 
the layout does not lead to additional ponding of water.  Critically, planting on the site does not need 
to wait for the resource consent to be issued as long as the AMP requirements are followed.   
 
Development of the Reserve and Streetscape Plantings 
In early 2016 following discussions with local iwi and the Community Board, Council resolved to 
officially name the site Te Mana o Te Rangi Reserve in line with Reserves Act Management Plan 
process. The site is designated for recreation which aligns with use of the adjoining dog exercise 
area.  
 
Japanese Maples were recently planted on the legal boundary between the road reserve and the 
closed landfill site as part of a wider streetscape planting designed.  Whilst Staff contacted the 
Ngaruawahia Community Board via the Chair to gain approval for the planting and the Board were in 
agreement, it is acknowledged that policy was not followed in so far as undertaking a letter drop of 
affected parties. Since the planting occurred, negative feedback has been received from some of 
Ngaruawahia residents regarding the species selection and concerned that the streetscape plantings 
indicate the first stages of development of the reserve itself. This is not the case. 
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4. DISCUSSION  AND ANALYSIS OF OPTIONS 

4.1 DISCUSSION 

Streetscape and Reserve Planting 
Council has a District Tree Policy which was adopted in 2015. The Tree Policy outlines principles, 
policies and objectives regarding Council’s ongoing protection and management of Council owned 
trees within the District including trees planted as part of the streetscape. The Policy states that 
Council will undertake consultation prior to any major street tree planting. Beyond the approach to 
the Community Board Chair further consultation was not considered and this is an oversight. A copy 
of the Tree Policy is attached (Attachment 1) for the Board’s information. 
 
A more appropriate process would have been to present a report to the Community Board to allow 
further input on the matter, including a discussion around the community engagement required on 
the planting, especially in light of the landfill process. 
 
Whilst the streetscape plantings are not in the area directly above the refuse, some of the trees 
could be influenced by landfill gas migration adversely affecting their survival.  The street tree planting 
is not expected to alter the risk of landfill gas migration to the adjacent properties.  Access to the 
closed landfill site for cap maintenance, mowing and further planting is still available. 
 
The streetscape planting is in no way associated or pre-empting the development of the wider 
reserve. The Parks and Facilities Manager will discuss options for development of the reserve at a 
Community Board meeting next year. It is expected that this will be a long term project that will 
involve the need for a holistic community engagement process. Currently no funding is allocated for 
reserve development so there may be potential for this to be put forward for consideration by the 
Board to Council’s 2018-28 Long Term Plan process. 
 
It is proposed to finish the streetscape planting to the southern boundary of Te Mana o Te Rangi 
Reserve before the end of September to complete the avenue effect. Attachment 2 shows in red the 
line of planted trees and in blue the proposed route to continue this to the southern boundary. 

5. CONSIDERATION 

5.1 FINANCIAL 

A budget is available in the 2016/2017 Annual Plan for the work required to obtain the resource 
consent and associated on-going monitoring. 

 
Current streetscape plantings have been funded through street tree planting budgets. There is no 
allocated budget for the development of the wider reserve. 

5.2 LEGAL 

Council must have Resource Consents for the landfill discharges and Waikato Regional Council could 
take enforcement action if necessary. The street tree planting is not expected to influence the 
resource consent process. 

5.3 STRATEGY, PLANS, POLICY AND PARTNERSHIP ALIGNMENT 

The tree policy has been discussed in section 4. 
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5.4 ASSESSMENT OF SIGNIFICANCE AND ENGAGEMENT POLICY AND OF EXTERNAL 
STAKEHOLDERS 

Highest 
levels of 

engagement 
 

Inform Consult Involve Collaborate Empower 

 
State below which external stakeholders have been or will be engaged with: 
 
Planned In Progress Complete  

   Internal 
   Community Boards/Community Committees 
   Waikato-Tainui/Local iwi 
   Households 
   Business 

   Other Please Specify 
 
It is acknowledged that engagement with site neighbours regarding the selection of the streetscape 
plantings should have occurred. Development of the wider reserve site will be discussed with the 
Community Board next year and will require wide consultation with the Ngaruawahia community. 

 
Consultation with parties who submitted to the resource consent application for the Ngaruawahia 
Closed Landfill is continuing and these parties will be notified of the completion of the planting of the 
streetscape in September. 
 
6. CONCLUSION 
 
Partial streetscape planting of Japanese Maples along the roadside boundary of Te Mana o Te Rangi 
Reserve have been undertaken in an effort to enhance the amenity of the southern approach to 
Ngaruawahia. It is proposed to continue this planting to the southern boundary before the end of 
September in consultation with adjacent neighbours. 
  
The resource consent process for the Ngaruawahia Closed Landfill is continuing and is not impacted 
by the streetscape plantings. 
 
7. ATTACHMENTS 
 
 Attachment 1 – Waikato District Tree Policy 
 Attachment 2 – Aerial of Te Mana o Te Rangi Reserve 
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ATTACHMENT 2: AERIAL OF TE MANA O TE RANGI RESERVE 
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